
217 

Comptroller of the Currency, Treasury § 9.13 

(iv) Surety bonds, to the extent they 
provide adequate security, unless pro-
hibited by applicable law; and 

(v) Any other assets that qualify 
under applicable state law as appro-
priate security for deposits of fiduciary 
funds. 

(c) Affiliate deposits. A national bank, 
acting in its fiduciary capacity, may 
deposit funds of a fiduciary account 
that are awaiting investment or dis-
tribution with an affiliated insured de-
pository institution, unless prohibited 
by applicable law. A national bank 
may set aside collateral as security for 
a deposit by or with an affiliate of fidu-
ciary funds awaiting investment or dis-
tribution, unless prohibited by applica-
ble law. 

§ 9.11 Investment of fiduciary funds. 
A national bank shall invest funds of 

a fiduciary account in a manner con-
sistent with applicable law. 

§ 9.12 Self-dealing and conflicts of in-
terest. 

(a) Investments for fiduciary accounts— 
(1) In general. Unless authorized by ap-
plicable law, a national bank may not 
invest funds of a fiduciary account for 
which a national bank has investment 
discretion in the stock or obligations 
of, or in assets acquired from: the bank 
or any of its directors, officers, or em-
ployees; affiliates of the bank or any of 
their directors, officers, or employees; 
or individuals or organizations with 
whom there exists an interest that 
might affect the exercise of the best 
judgment of the bank. 

(2) Additional securities investments. If 
retention of stock or obligations of the 
bank or its affiliates in a fiduciary ac-
count is consistent with applicable law, 
the bank may: 

(i) Exercise rights to purchase addi-
tional stock (or securities convertible 
into additional stock) when offered pro 
rata to stockholders; and 

(ii) Purchase fractional shares to 
complement fractional shares acquired 
through the exercise of rights or the 
receipt of a stock dividend resulting in 
fractional share holdings. 

(b) Loans, sales, or other transfers from 
fiduciary accounts—(1) In general. A na-
tional bank may not lend, sell, or oth-
erwise transfer assets of a fiduciary ac-

count for which a national bank has in-
vestment discretion to the bank or any 
of its directors, officers, or employees, 
or to affiliates of the bank or any of 
their directors, officers, or employees, 
or to individuals or organizations with 
whom there exists an interest that 
might affect the exercise of the best 
judgment of the bank, unless: 

(i) The transaction is authorized by 
applicable law; 

(ii) Legal counsel advises the bank in 
writing that the bank has incurred, in 
its fiduciary capacity, a contingent or 
potential liability, in which case the 
bank, upon the sale or transfer of as-
sets, shall reimburse the fiduciary ac-
count in cash at the greater of book or 
market value of the assets; 

(iii) As provided in § 9.18(b)(8)(iii) for 
defaulted investments; or 

(iv) Required in writing by the OCC. 
(2) Loans of funds held as trustee. Not-

withstanding paragraph (b)(1) of this 
section, a national bank may not lend 
to any of its directors, officers, or em-
ployees any funds held in trust, except 
with respect to employee benefit plans 
in accordance with the exemptions 
found in section 408 of the Employee 
Retirement Income Security Act of 
1974 (29 U.S.C. 1108). 

(c) Loans to fiduciary accounts. A na-
tional bank may make a loan to a fidu-
ciary account and may hold a security 
interest in assets of the account if the 
transaction is fair to the account and 
is not prohibited by applicable law. 

(d) Sales between fiduciary accounts. A 
national bank may sell assets between 
any of its fiduciary accounts if the 
transaction is fair to both accounts 
and is not prohibited by applicable law. 

(e) Loans between fiduciary accounts. 
A national bank may make a loan be-
tween any of its fiduciary accounts if 
the transaction is fair to both accounts 
and is not prohibited by applicable law. 

§ 9.13 Custody of fiduciary assets. 

(a) Control of fiduciary assets. A na-
tional bank shall place assets of fidu-
ciary accounts in the joint custody or 
control of not fewer than two of the fi-
duciary officers or employees des-
ignated for that purpose by the board 
of directors. A national bank may 
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maintain the investments of a fidu-
ciary account off-premises, if con-
sistent with applicable law and if the 
bank maintains adequate safeguards 
and controls. 

(b) Separation of fiduciary assets. A na-
tional bank shall keep the assets of fi-
duciary accounts separate from the as-
sets of the bank. A national bank shall 
keep the assets of each fiduciary ac-
count separate from all other accounts 
or shall identify the investments as the 
property of a particular account, ex-
cept as provided in § 9.18. 

§ 9.14 Deposit of securities with state 
authorities. 

(a) In general. If state law requires 
corporations acting in a fiduciary ca-
pacity to deposit securities with state 
authorities for the protection of pri-
vate or court trusts, then before a na-
tional bank acts as a private or court- 
appointed trustee in that state, it shall 
make a similar deposit with state au-
thorities. If the state authorities refuse 
to accept the deposit, the bank shall 
deposit the securities with the Federal 
Reserve Bank of the district in which 
the national bank is located, to be held 
for the protection of private or court 
trusts to the same extent as if the se-
curities had been deposited with state 
authorities. 

(b) Acting in a fiduciary capacity in 
more than one state. If a national bank 
acts in a fiduciary capacity in more 
than one state, the bank may compute 
the amount of securities that are re-
quired to be deposited for each state on 
the basis of the amount of assets for 
which the bank is acting in a fiduciary 
capacity at offices located in that 
state. If state law requires a deposit of 
securities on a basis other than assets 
(e.g., a requirement to deposit a fixed 
amount or an amount equal to a per-
centage of capital), the bank may com-
pute the amount of deposit required in 
that state on a pro-rated basis, accord-
ing to the proportion of fiduciary as-
sets for which the bank is acting in a 
fiduciary capacity at offices located in 
that state. 

[61 FR 68554, Dec. 30, 1996, as amended at 66 
FR 34798, July 2, 2001] 

§ 9.15 Fiduciary compensation. 

(a) Compensation of bank. If the 
amount of a national bank’s compensa-
tion for acting in a fiduciary capacity 
is not set or governed by applicable 
law, the bank may charge a reasonable 
fee for its services. 

(b) Compensation of co-fiduciary offi-
cers and employees. A national bank 
may not permit any officer or em-
ployee to retain any compensation for 
acting as a co-fiduciary with the bank 
in the administration of a fiduciary ac-
count, except with the specific ap-
proval of the bank’s board of directors. 

§ 9.16 Receivership or voluntary liq-
uidation of bank. 

If the OCC appoints a receiver for an 
uninsured national bank, or if a na-
tional bank places itself in voluntary 
liquidation, the receiver or liquidating 
agent shall promptly close or transfer 
to a substitute fiduciary all fiduciary 
accounts, in accordance with OCC in-
structions and the orders of the court 
having jurisdiction. 

§ 9.17 Surrender or revocation of fidu-
ciary powers. 

(a) Surrender. In accordance with 12 
U.S.C. 92a(j), a national bank seeking 
to surrender its fiduciary powers shall 
file with the OCC a certified copy of 
the resolution of its board of directors 
evidencing that intent. If, after appro-
priate investigation, the OCC is satis-
fied that the bank has been discharged 
from all fiduciary duties, the OCC will 
provide written notice that the bank is 
no longer authorized to exercise fidu-
ciary powers. 

(b) Revocation. If the OCC determines 
that a national bank has unlawfully or 
unsoundly exercised, or has failed for a 
period of five consecutive years to ex-
ercise its fiduciary powers, the Comp-
troller may, in accordance with the 
provisions of 12 U.S.C. 92a(k), revoke 
the bank’s fiduciary powers. 

§ 9.18 Collective investment funds. 

(a) In general. Where consistent with 
applicable law, a national bank may in-
vest assets that it holds as fiduciary in 
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